BIG CICERO JOINT 

DRAINAGE BOARD

Wednesday, January 11, 2017 @ 10:30am
First Floor Conference Room

Members Present: Brad Bagwell, Mark Heirbrandt, Byron Loveless and Secretary Heather Terry 
Surveyors Present: Dan Sheets, Jason Henderson, Kenton Ward, Ken Hedge
Board Attorney:  Steve Holt

Others present at meeting: Siavash Beik, Vicky Boyd, Wyatt Johnson, Scott VanHorn, Jim Leffler, Keith Hoover, Mark Manier, Rhonda Redman, Nate Kring, Jay Rayl, Scott Gasho, and John Janson.
President Mark Heirbrandt called the meeting to order. 
There were no modifications to the agenda. 

President Heirbrandt suggested the board table organization of the board.  The new Clinton County member was absent and the Tipton County member had not been named yet.  Brad Bagwell made the motion to table board organization until the next meeting with all voting members present. Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed. 

Minutes:

President Heirbrandt presented the minutes from November 23, 2016 meeting and asked for any discussion. Byron Loveless motioned to approve the October minutes as presented.  Brad Bagwell 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed.
Finances & Claims:
Secretary Heather Terry presented the claims totaling $17,157.44.  Brad Bagwell made the motion to approve the claims.  Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion the motion passed. 
Surveyor’s Reports:  
Jason stated that he would work on follow up with the USDA for funding for the shelving project.  There has not been any communication since the last meeting with members from this board, the city, the USDA, and Tipton Utilities. There was some recap about the positive atmosphere from the meeting.  The USDA seems excited to help work through our somewhat complex situation to help fund this project.
Next Jason requested approval to advertise for spray bids.  In the past, this was approved later in the year and sometimes caused a time crunch.  Approval now would allow a better window to be more productive.  Brad Bagwell made a motion to allow Surveyor Henderson to advertise publicly for spraying bids along Big Cicero Creek.  Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed. 
BOARD ENGINEER REPORT:  Siavash reported that the Prairie Creek study is complete.  He stated the plans have been sent to IDNR for approval. 
Then he reported that the BCC shelving design plans are now 95% complete.  Siavash will send the plans electronically to the surveyors.  At this point he understands the board is waiting for secure funding and then to start the bidding process.
BOARD BUSINESS
Secretary Terry presented three sealed bids to the board and Attorney Holt for the yearly maintenance along Big Cicero Creek. Mr. Holt opened them and verified all required documentation was there.  Xtreme Excavating, VanHorn Excavating, and Redman Excavating all submitted bids.  Jason suggested these bids be taken under review since there is not a lump sum total.  The surveyors will review and compare these bids and then submit their recommendation to the board at the next meeting. Byron Loveless made a motion to take the bids for 2017 annual maintenance under review.  Brad Bagwell 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed. President Heirbrandt thanked the bidders for their efforts.
The board was presented with the On-Call Contract from Christopher Burke Engineering for 2017.  CBE has been the board’s on-call engineering firm for years.  There was some discussion about the rates.  Kenton Ward verified they were in the packet and showed the board where they were.  Byron Loveless made a motion to approve the On-Call Engineering contract by CBE for 2017.  Brad Bagwell 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the motion passed. 

The board was also presented with the retainer contract for Holt Legal Group.  This contract is for a total of $6,500 yearly, to be paid quarterly.  Brad Bagwell made a motion to approve the Holt Legal Group retainer contract.  Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion the motion passed. 
OTHER BUSINESS:

The next Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board meeting will be Wednesday, February 15th at 9:30am at the Tipton County Courthouse.
PUBLIC COMMENT:
Mr. John Janson, 830 W High St, South Hill, VA, 23970, 434-953-8794, approached the board. He asked Attorney Holt if he was a member of the board. Mr. Holt replied that he is the board attorney. John stated he read the entire BCC ordinance. Mr. Janson’s first request was for the board to resend the hiring of Christopher Burke Engineering.  He does not think they fit what is going on in this area. 

Next Mr. Janson stated the appearance is that Hamilton County is using the Big Cicero Creek standards to dictate Tipton County. Mr. Janson presented the board with an inaccurate map.  President Heirbrandt suggested that Mr. Jason review previous minutes because this board typically has unanimous votes. Mr. Heirbrandt also suggested that John Janson attend a Citizen’s Water meeting.  Citizen’s is the owner of Morse Reservoir.  Citizens Water is attempting to dredge in Morse Reservoir but has hit legal stops along the way.  Byron Loveless asked whom Mr. Janson was representing. He stated he is on behalf of Love’s Truck Stop and the development at 28/31.  Mr. Janson further stated that his belief is the compensatory storage requirement is to prevent flooding in Tipton but that the requirement makes a developer use high dollar property in order to store water on site. President Heirbrandt noted that this board meets nearly each month and this has never been a topic of discussion before.  John thinks the issue just has not been available before due to venturing into new territory with the 28/31 development. John says he was told his storage had to be onsite.  John is asking the board to look at the big picture and to be fair across the board.  Mr. Janson did research to find out that the storage on the Wilson property was permitted as a borrow pit by the Planning Office.  He says it did not get proper approval and it is eating up storage, is eating up a big chunk of 100-year flood plain, and has not been mitigated.  He believes all of this is being ignored and he is expected to follow different rules. President Heirbrandt stated that the Tipton County Commissioners business does not affect the Big Cicero Creek Joint Drainage Board.  Attorneys Holt cleared up a few issues with John about the original purpose of Morse Reservoir and the inaccurate map that was presented. Mr. Bagwell stated that Mr. Janson’s approach could have been presented in a different manner and simpler and this meeting would have had a different air.  John apologized for his “bull in a china shop” approach but he was just stating what was on his mind.  He just wants fair treatment and open-minded business.  Jason Henderson reiterated that the development at 28/31 is new to our county.  Brad Bagwell stated as long as the storage is in or along the same watershed that he has no issues.  He believes this could have solved easily with a different approach.  Kenton Ward and Ken Hedge both stated any plans would be reviewed by CBE to check for accuracy and adverse effects on the watershed, at the developers cost.  Siavash Biek with CBE stated they were hired a few years by Janson to do design plans for this site so CBE took into account the compensatory storage needed according to BCC standards. Janson believed the storage was too big and so they have hired a private firm.  Siavash stated CBE is the consultant to the Big Cicero Creek board for technical standards.  He added these standards hold many requirements.  The standards and requirements cannot cover every possible situation so they all have the option for individual review by the surveyor. Siavash also stated that as engineers they have to design to whatever standards are greater, when there are multiple standards in play.  Mr. Jim Leffler tried to clarify what Mr. Bagwell said.  The board clarified that plans still have to be approved by this Big Cicero Creek Joint Board.  Mr. Leffler asked why board members from other counties are trying to determine what Tipton County wants.  Mr. Holt stated that is the way legislation states the board should be.  TCEDO representative Nathan Kring clarified the understanding that with this being new territory that each ordinance could be reviewed.  Nathan asked about the possibility of a developer using a firm other than CBE. Nathan wants to have a good understanding in order to help any new developers coming to the area.  Mr. Bagwell stated that could happen but plans would still have be reviewed, at the developers cost, by CBE as the consultant to the board.  Brad further stated the CBE is this board’s verification.  Jason added that any of Mr. Janson’s plans would not be reviewed by CBE, as there could be a conflict perceived, and that CBE agrees with this approach. Wyatt Johnson  stated that engineering design work holds many judgment factors so using the boards consultant makes sense.
Scott Gasho, Tipton County, stated that this is a growing county and a lot is new. He believes the county population as a whole thinks the BCC board is trying to run this county.  He added that thought may be ignorant.  He also thinks there is worry about CBE and the money spent. Brad Bagwell replied that with the increase of engineering and growth that more money will be spent.  He added that the actions of the board and the planning in place is all positive and has a direction.  Mr. Gasho noted the difference in payment to CBE from 1992 to now.  The board all agreed that they hoped there was more money being spent because there is more work being done and more work planned.  It all costs money.  President Heirbrandt added that communication is key and if there have not been any public comments in the past about this topic than the board has difficulty believing it is an issue.  Scott again noted some news articles from the boards inception which was many years ago as to what the purpose was to be.  Brad stated again, that this board, as a whole, is very dutiful. 
Byron Loveless spoke. He stated that he makes this drive once a month to do a job.  And he takes this job very seriously and the decisions of this board are made with advice from engineers, attorney’s and surveyors, and without prejudice. 
ADJOURNMENT:

Brad Bagwell made the motion to adjourn. Byron Loveless 2nd the motion.  With no further discussion, the meeting adjourned.
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